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SPECIAL ORDERS 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under 
the Speaker’s announced policy of Jan-
uary 3, 2001, and under a previous order 
of the House, the following Members 
will be recognized for 5 minutes each. 

f 

HITLER COMPARISON 
INAPPROPRIATE 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Florida (Mr. FOLEY) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

Mr. FOLEY. Mr. Speaker, first, I 
want to take a moment to thank the 
American Cancer Society and all of the 
various people who have come from 
around the 50 States, and right outside 
this Capitol building are providing a 
loud chorus of voices, working to fight 
cancer, whether it be breast cancer, 
melanoma, prostate cancer, colon can-
cer, any of the number of maladies that 
strike mankind. 

It is terrific to see people, particu-
larly those from the 16th Congressional 
District of Florida, participate in this 
very important day of public aware-
ness, both for prevention of cancer and 
to, hopefully, find a cure for cancer. 

Mr. Speaker, I also want to take a 
moment to express my personal out-
rage at the comments recently pro-
vided by German Chancellor Gerhard 
Schroeder’s justice minister, Herta 
Daeubler-Gmelin, who said, ‘‘Bush 
wants to divert attention from his do-
mestic problems. It’s a classic tactic. 
It’s one that Hitler used.’’ 

To compare our President in any way 
in a reference to the satanical Adolf 
Hitler to me not only demeans the 
friendship of Germany to the United 
States, but also indicates to me that 
politics in its raw form has found its 
way insidiously into the debate in the 
reelection of Mr. Schroeder as the 
Chancellor of Germany.

b 1600 

I was in Europe just the other day 
and happened to catch a few of his im-
passioned speeches where he was using 
the United States and our fight against 
terrorism as a means in which to ex-
ploit his election chances. A few weeks 
ago he was behind in the polls and he 
decided a good game was to play ‘‘them 
versus us,’’ as if the United States and 
Germany were at war, as if the United 
States and Germany were not bound 
together by economic and other issues 
of importance to both our peoples. It 
seemed to me that there is a lot of 
thanks that should be given from Ger-
many for the Marshall Plan. After the 
problems Europe faced in World War I 
and II, it was the United States eco-
nomically that came together to aid 
that community and help dramatically 
restore economic opportunity to mil-
lions of Germans. It was Ronald 
Reagan in fact that spoke and urged 
Mikhail Gorbachev to tear down this 
wall. We helped, if you will, along with 
others in the U.N. and the United Na-
tions communities to work on ending 

the separation of East and West Ger-
many. That to me is a human outreach 
of kindness from one people to another. 
If you look at the number of Mercedes-
Benzes and Volkswagens and BMWs 
and German products that are pur-
chased and consumed by the United 
States, I can say definitely we have 
been on the side of economic prosperity 
for millions of Germans. But to have 
the Chancellor and have one of his top 
ministers comparing anyone in the 
United States to Hitler, particularly 
pointing that reference to the Presi-
dent, is honestly unspeakable. It is de-
meaning, it is derogatory, it is plain 
sick. 

When Mr. Schroeder or his opponent 
wins the election, I am certain the dia-
logue will shift to, You know, it’s just 
politics. Just kidding. We really do op-
pose terrorism. We weren’t necessarily 
saying we sided with Iraq and Saddam 
Hussein. We merely were using you at 
an opportune time for our political ex-
pedience. Mr. Schroeder, if the election 
or reelection of your government is 
that important that you can side with 
Iraq and Saddam Hussein, you do so at 
your own peril. This Nation has been a 
long and steadfast friend of Germany 
and its people. We have worked to-
gether on so many issues, too many to 
mention. But to sit here at an eleventh 
hour opportunity to regain power for 
the sake of power and demean our 
President and our commitment to 
working together for the international 
safety of every person on this globe is 
reprehensible. 

I hope he will refute and rebut the 
words of his justice minister. I hope he 
will at least find them to be offensive. 
I hope they will work on strengthening 
their determination to continue our 
united efforts against terrorism, that 
they will in fact join with France and 
Britain and others who have long rec-
ognized the threat terrorism poses to a 
free people. The President’s passionate 
deliverance of the speech to the United 
Nations woke up a lot of people to the 
real threat that is facing all people, 
not just the United States. This is not 
for self-protection. This is for global 
peace. The President embarked on a 
very, very difficult campaign and he 
did so alone, with few supporters and 
few allies. After his speech, I was over-
whelmed by the outpouring of what I 
considered important support for going 
into weapons inspections and reopening 
U.N. peacekeepers and weapons inspec-
tors into Iraq. That was a break-
through and one I hope is taken seri-
ously.

f 

PAYING TRIBUTE TO 
CONGRESSMAN JOE EARLY 

The SPEAKER pro tempore (Mr. 
PLATTS). Under a previous order of the 
House, the gentleman from Massachu-
setts (Mr. FRANK) is recognized for 5 
minutes. 

Mr. FRANK. Mr. Speaker, earlier 
this week my colleague, the gentleman 
from Worcester, Massachusetts, spon-

sored and the House passed and I voted 
for a resolution naming a post office in 
Worcester for a former colleague of 
many of us in the House, my colleague 
from Worcester’s predecessor, former 
Representative Joseph D. Early. 

I first met Joe Early in 1972 when I, 
along with two of my current Massa-
chusetts colleagues (Mr. MARKEY and 
Mr. DELAHUNT), was elected to the Mas-
sachusetts House. Joe Early was by 
then an established leader in the Mas-
sachusetts House. Two years later, he 
came here. I was proud to support him 
in his campaign to come here in 1974, 
and 6 years later I became a member of 
the House and so worked with him for 
the ensuing 12 years. 

I was very pleased to have a chance 
to join in naming that post office for 
him. I regretted the fact that I was not 
able to participate in the debate. I was 
tied up at a committee meeting. I 
thought I was going to be notified in 
time but to my error I came too late to 
make the debate so I am taking this 
special opportunity now because of my 
enormous respect for Joe Early and in 
particular for his extraordinarily 
strong understanding of what the role 
of government ought to be in our soci-
ety. 

Joe Early, during his time in the 
Massachusetts legislature, during his 
time here, showed that you could be 
compassionate, that you should be con-
cerned about the needs of people who 
would otherwise be left behind without 
in any way being soft on waste, with-
out in any way being tolerant of sloppi-
ness or unnecessary expenditure. Joe 
Early was a tough fiscal watchdog. On 
the Ways and Means Committee in the 
Massachusetts House and here on the 
Appropriations Committee, he was a 
man who paid a lot of attention to the 
specifics and was very, very tough on 
those who would waste public money. 
But he also understood that there were 
important values for the quality of our 
life that had to be met with public 
money. Time and again when it would 
be unpopular, when demagogic amend-
ments would be offered on the floor of 
this House to make cuts of various 
sorts, Joe Early would be one of the 
few courageous enough to point out 
how damaging they would be, how irre-
sponsible it was to take that easy ap-
proach as opposed to doing the kind of 
tough, ongoing work that he did of fa-
miliarizing himself with the programs 
for which he had legislative responsi-
bility and fighting hard to make sure 
that they took effect. 

Those of us who knew Joe Early also 
were stimulated by his company. He 
was not, as people will remember who 
served with him, an unfailing dispenser 
of good cheer. If something was both-
ering you and you were looking for a 
smiley face, Joe was probably the last 
person on the continent that you want-
ed to encounter. But if you wanted se-
rious conversation about our responsi-
bility as an elected official, if you 
wanted to talk about both the 
strengths and the limitations of gov-
ernment, if you wanted to talk about 
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how you actually use the machinery of 
government and public funds to try and 
accomplish important goals, then Joe 
Early would be very, very high on your 
list of people to consult. 

He was, in particular, interested in 
medical care. He was very proud of the 
first-rate complex at the University of 
Massachusetts Medical School that he 
represented, and the hospitals. He took 
on, to some extent, from Tip O’Neill, 
the great leader of the Massachusetts 
delegation, an interest in and an advo-
cacy for the National Institutes of 
Health. Joe Early did as much as any 
man who served during that period to 
help America establish the position of 
leadership in health research, in pro-
viding the kind of resources that has 
done so much to improve the quality of 
human life. 

So now that Joe is in retirement, I 
want to just take this opportunity to 
express my appreciation to my col-
league from Worcester (Mr. MCGOV-
ERN), Joe Early’s successor, for taking 
the initiative in naming that post of-
fice after Joe Early because it is as 
much as we can do to pay tribute to a 
man who understood as well as anyone 
what the job of being a Member of the 
United States House of Representatives 
entailed and who used to the fullest the 
powers of this job to make life better 
for the people of this country.

f 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gentle-
woman from the District of Columbia 
(Ms. NORTON) is recognized for 5 min-
utes. 

(Ms. NORTON addressed the House. 
Her remarks will appear hereafter in 
the Extensions of Remarks.)

f 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Oregon (Mr. DEFAZIO) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

(Mr. DeFAZIO addressed the House. 
His remarks will appear hereafter in 
the Extensions of Remarks.)

f 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from California (Mr. FILNER) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

(Mr. FILNER addressed the House. 
His remarks will appear hereafter in 
the Extensions of Remarks.)

f 

IN TRIBUTE TO ARMENIA’S 11TH 
ANNIVERSARY OF INDEPENDENCE 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from New Jersey (Mr. PALLONE) 
is recognized for 5 minutes. 

Mr. PALLONE. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
pay tribute to the Armenia Republic on 
the nation’s 11th anniversary of inde-
pendence. On Saturday, September 21, 
citizens of Armenia as well as people of 
Armenian descent here in the United 
States and around the world celebrate 
their independence from the former So-

viet Union. I traveled to Armenia along 
with the gentleman from Texas (Mr. 
DOGGETT), who is also in the House 
Chamber this evening, during the Au-
gust recess, my fifth trip there since 
independence, and I witnessed first-
hand the spirit and determination of 
the Armenian people. Their spirit has 
to be strong, Mr. Speaker, because they 
have suffered a dual, coordinated 
blockade by Armenia’s two hostile 
neighbors, Azerbaijan and Turkey, for 
the preponderance of the young coun-
try’s life. Despite this overwhelming 
burden, Armenia is currently poised to 
become a full-fledged member of the 
World Trade Organization and has 
identified joining the European Union 
to be its next priority. 

Mr. Speaker, the United States has a 
fundamental national interest in bring-
ing about stability in the strategically 
located Caucasus region and in sup-
porting those emerging nations like 
Armenia that share our values. I was 
very pleased to see that Armenia was 
one of the first countries to pledge 
military and logistical assistance after 
September 11 and continue to hope 
that all parties that contribute in the 
war on terrorism can use that coordi-
nation as a catalyst for direct coopera-
tion. 

Mr. Speaker, it was the collapse of 
the Soviet Union in 1991 that allowed 
the Armenian people to reestablish a 
state and a nation, to create a society 
where their language, culture, religion 
and other institutions would prosper. 
The people of Armenia have endeav-
ored to build a free and proud nation 
based on the principles of democracy 
and a market economy. The tiny, land-
locked Republic of Armenia is sur-
rounded by hostile neighbors. Even in 
the face of this enmity, Armenia con-
tinues to implement economic and 
democratic reforms. The International 
Monetary Fund and the World Bank 
have publicly noted Armenia’s eco-
nomic progress in recent years. Despite 
this progress under special and difficult 
circumstances, I saw firsthand that the 
economic reality of daily life for the 
people of the Republic of Armenia con-
tinues to be extremely hard. 

Mr. Speaker, I hope that the Repub-
lics of Turkey and Azerbaijan will re-
spond positively to Armenia’s repeated 
offers to normalize relations. Specifi-
cally, I hope that Turkey will allow for 
the exchange of diplomats and allow 
the free flow of goods and people across 
the borders. And I hope that, with the 
active participation of the United 
States, we will resolve the Nagorno-
Karabagh conflict in a manner that 
guarantees the security and self-deter-
mination of the people of Karabagh. 

Finally, Mr. Speaker, I wish the Ar-
menia people well on the occasion of 
their independence day and, more im-
portantly, in their ongoing effort to es-
tablish good relations with their neigh-
bors and their effort to build a vibrant 
democracy so that their children may 
prosper in the homeland of their ances-
tors.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Ohio (Mr. BROWN) is rec-
ognized for 5 minutes. 

(Mr. BROWN of Ohio addressed the 
House. His remarks will appear here-
after in the Extensions of Remarks.)

f 
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 

previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Texas (Mr. HINOJOSA) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

(Mr. HINOJOSA addressed the House. 
His remarks will appear hereafter in 
the Extensions of Remarks.)

f 

THE COSTS OF WAR 
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 

previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Texas (Mr. DOGGETT) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

Mr. DOGGETT. Members of Congress 
must thoughtfully reflect on their 
neighbors’ concerns and not serve as a 
mere speed bump on a fast road to war. 
This Administration has failed to pro-
vide evidence to us here in the Con-
gress, either secretly or publicly, that 
Saddam Hussein, a despicable dictator, 
represents an imminent threat to 
Americans, that he had a role in the 
tragedy of 9–11, or is in any way di-
rectly linked to the al Qaeda terrorist 
network, or that his danger to the 
world has significantly changed since 
9–11. If such evidence exists, the Presi-
dent should come forward and ask for a 
declaration of war. Instead, the Presi-
dent has today submitted to the Con-
gress the draft of a sweeping resolution 
that would, if approved and imple-
mented fully by the Administration, 
commit thousands to death and extract 
billions from the pockets of American 
taxpayers. 

It is interesting to contrast this reso-
lution with that enacted in August of 
1964 upon which the Vietnam War was 
fought, the Gulf of Tonkin resolution. 
At minimum, this Congress would do 
well to narrow the President’s request 
today to the overly expansive language 
of the Gulf of Tonkin, which did at 
least limit the Commander in Chief ‘‘to 
take all necessary measures to repel 
any armed attack against the forces of 
the United States and to prevent fur-
ther aggression.’’ The resolution also 
provided that we would react if a mem-
ber state of a particular defense treaty 
of which we were a member was ‘‘re-
questing assistance in defense of its 
own freedom.’’ President Bush is seek-
ing much, much greater authority than 
the Gulf of Tonkin resolution. 

I believe that it is very important for 
Americans to realize that launching a 
war against Saddam Hussein, despot 
that he is, will entail costs far beyond 
the battlefield. In addition to ques-
tioning why young Americans will be 
almost alone to die in order to win this 
war, there will be extraordinary costs 
that will touch the lives of every fam-
ily in America—costs that will cer-
tainly require reaching into the pocket 
of every taxpayer in this country.
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